
          Holiday RV Park Owners Association 
                         Board of Directors Meeting 
                    February 11, 2023 
 
Board of Directors 
Charles Nunes (2019 – 2025) – President (Absent) 
Charlie Weeks (2021 – 2024) – Vice President & Maintenance 
Talley Snow (2022 – 2025) – Secretary  
John Watkins (2020 – 2023) – Treasurer 
Darin Batty (2022 – 2025) – Management  
Tom Barcellos (2021 – 2024) – Collections 
Joyce Aldrich (2020 – 2023) – Rules and Regulations (Zoom) 
Mark Schieber (2020 – 2023) – Public Relations 
Denise Gagliardi (2021 – 2024) – Park Usage
 
Members Present – 18 
 
Meeting called to order at 9:04am by Charlie Weeks. 
 
Flag salute led by John Watkins (Locker #016). 
 
President’s Address 
 
• Please silence or turn off all cell phones. 
• This meeting is restricted to members only. 
• Members are welcome to participate during the Member’s Comments section of the agenda. 
• To maintain decorum, member comments are limited to two (2) comments per person. 
• As stated in the rules, all complaints to Park Management must be in writing and signed by the person making the 

complaint. Anonymous statements will not be taken into consideration. 
• Discussion can become emotional, but all members deserve to be treated with dignity and kindness. 
• The Board aims to answer member questions at every meeting. However, responses to specific comments or questions 

may be deferred for review and placed on next month’s agenda. 
• The Board represents the interests of 875 shareholders. While consideration is made for individual concerns, decisions 

are based on what is best for all members. 
• This is a volunteer Board. No one is paid for their time. Directors are reimbursed for out-of-pocket expenses and 

receive two (2) free days use for their RV when attending a meeting. 
• Holiday RV Park’s meetings and procedures are governed by its bylaws, CC&Rs and rules. 
 
Committee Reports 
 
Financial Report – John Watkins 
 

          
          

 
 
 

Park Accounts Balance 
(1/31/23) 

Mechanics Bank–Operating  $88,963.34 
Mech. – Laundry  $19,793.62 
Mech. – Dues  
Mech. – Emergency Reserves 
Mech. – CIM Reserves 

$53,998.65 
$81,791.16 
$4,766.83 

Monthly 
Comparison 

January 
2023 

 January 
2022 

 Difference  % Change 

Income  $172, 616.60  $158,471.61   $14,144.99         9% 
Expense  $75,588.85  $80,832.17  -$5,243.32        -6% 
Net Income  $93,166.62  $73,528.89   $19,637.73       27% 



I just received the reports this morning from Liz our accountant due to the bank not getting the reports to us quick enough. 
Our total income for the month was $6,000 which is better than a year ago. The expenses are a little bit harder to tell because 
we do not have the gas expense yet and as you know it tripled for most of us at home and businesses so it looks like it is 
going to triple here as well. The projection we received from the gas company is $6,497.87 so I am anxious to see what it 
will end up being. Expenses will definitely go up over the coming months and we have seen over previous months. Right 
now, our expenses are just around $70,000.00 without gas charges and I am estimating about $7,000.00 for gas charges 
which will put us $3,000.00 under from last year. Payroll is definitely under control and Aaron has been doing one heck of 
a job managing the park. We will post the financials on the member’s portal in the next couple of days.  
 
Collections – Tom Barcellos  
 
So, I don’t have much to speak about when it comes to collections because we did not have the financials complete yet as 
stated earlier. We sent out the dues for the first part of the year and they are due this month. I am unsure of where we are at 
with people paying since normally we have a report of what the deposits look like in the dues account so I am unable to 
report on how many people have paid and how many still owe but I will have more of an idea at the March and April 
meeting.  
 
Management – Darin Batty 
 
We are currently in the process of working on the first step of adding the credit card application to the Dexter washers and 
dryers. We should have step one complete by the end of this month. If anyone is interested, they can download the Dexter 
application and we will be getting the information for how to set it up when the software is installed. It is not only a great 
software for accounting but also for keeping up with the machines and maintenance that needs to be done. The manager 
and staff will be able to see what is wrong with the machine and be able to maintain them better. I also want to thank the 
office staff for everything they did with the mailers and getting everything out quickly; they did a really great job with it.   
 
Park Use – Denise Gagliardi 
 
We are seeing a decrease in park use from January 2022 and January 2023. There was a decrease of 20% due to construction 
taking up many of the spaces in the park and counting as occupancy whereas this year those spaces were opened back up 
and available to be booked. Construction spaces were about 15% of the total 20% occupancy difference that we are not 
seeing this year.  
 
Correspondence / Public Relations – Mark Schieber 
 
One thing that I found interesting when I received my board packet this morning is we normally receive pages worth of 
complaints, concerns, hate and opinions. We only had about 3-4 complaints this time and I chop it up to if you look 
around us being pretty empty in the park lately. When it is empty, I realize neighbors don’t ruffle each other’s feathers and 
people seem more relaxed. I also check in with Aaron pretty regularly and from his point of view as a manager he feels it 
has been absolutely quiet. I just feel like it is back to this beach feel vibe in the park again and I feel we have all been 
really enjoying it. There isn’t much to report on correspondence because even when I have spoken to a couple of people 
throughout the park they seem to have the same feeling and agree it has been calmer and more relaxed in the park and 
seem to be enjoying their time in the park. We have a few things wrong with the pool heaters and they are currently being 
worked on so I know it has been a frustration for everyone, but we will be discussing it later in executive and are hoping 
to have an update to it no longer being a frustration.  
 
January 2023 Guest Survey Comments: Please refer to the attached comments at the end of this document. 
 
Park Maintenance – Charlie Weeks 
 
This month and last month the maintenance staff worked hard to remove all the artificial turf from the dog run. It has been 
completely taken out and it has improved the dog run immensely. When you used to drive by you used to have to roll up 



your window because the smell was so bad. Now, it’s actually pretty reasonable and we brought in another chemical to be 
able to use on the concrete because it has absorbed so much urine and hopefully we will be able to continue to keep the 
smell at a minimum and contained; right now it is reasonable but we want very reasonable. During our slow time, 
maintenance has also been trying to complete some street repairs and clean up the weeds around the park. The park looks 
very nice and I am very pleased with the way things are going with it. We were able to move the water machine from the 
back of the park to the middle of the park again which is very nice for everyone from what I hear.  
 
Rules and Regulations – Joyce Aldrich 
 
Hopefully everyone was able to see in their packets the new rules and regulations since we were able to finally get them 
approved. If you really look at it then you will see it is way less pages than you have seen in the past. We were able to 
eliminate repetition and things that just weren’t necessary to have in there. So please take the time to read through it so 
you can see the changes that were made, and it is a lot more member friendly than it used to be and more guest friendly 
than it used to be. It was a lot of work to get it cut back and so please take the time to read through it and give some 
feedback so we can try to update it and make more changes next year if needed.  
 
Comment from Mark Schieber – Joyce if you don’t mind, I would also like to add to that from a Public Relations point of 
view if you guys look at those rules, we almost cut them in half. We went through the rules and decided we are all adults 
here, so we need to treat everyone as such. These types of things tend to swing like a pendulum so when people start to get 
crazy, we start cranking up the rules. These rules give a lot of leeway for our management to say stop as well. Even 
though the rules won’t have every single possible scenario included, take it with a good faith document meaning respect 
the rules, the parks and everyone so we don’t have to start including every scenario again.  
 
Comment from Tom Barcellos – I would also like to piggyback on what Mark said. If you go years back, someone would 
do something and it wasn’t appropriate and common sense said not to do it. Well, you would get “it’s not in the rules” so 
it got added to the rules and it just snowballs because it always becomes well it’s not in the rules. We definitely needed to 
clean these rules up and have everyone just start using common courtesy, common sense and common decency.  
 
Manager’s Report – Aaron Cartwright 
 
I hope everyone was able to receive their annual packet in the mail. That was a week of mine, Jennifer’s and Abigail’s time, 
so we are glad you were able to receive it based on the head nods I am seeing. It was pretty much the same as last year’s 
packet except for the one change to Member’s portal. If you are trying to log on to the Member’s portal from the website, 
we changed the password so in the packet is a page with the new password. We will be changing it every year or every 
couple of years to make sure we keep it secure. We have some people who are no longer Members and they were still able 
to get onto the website by using the previous password so we are trying to eliminate this issue. With that being said, the 
next big thing we are concerned about is the voting. We have a magic number we have to reach and it is 438 votes in order 
for us to have the annual meeting. My humble ask today is if the people in this room have not voted yet, please vote because 
there are enough shares to be 25% of the 438 votes needed. We will talk about this a little later but we are switching back 
to doing the annual dinner and dance. We are trying to get away from lunch and get back to dinner. Tickets are available in 
the office. Last thing is the dues are due by the end of this month and will be considered late as of March 1st and you will 
be receiving a call from the office as a reminder; you will be assessed a 10% late fee as of April 1st. And the last bit of 
information is we went ahead and purchased an entertainment center in the Clubhouse with a sound bar, ROKU device, 
smart TV and HD DVD player. Any guest can watch the Spectrum app with a guide and use many other features. So, another 
humble ask would be possibly getting some movie donations that are age appropriate for all ages.   
 
Reportable Actions – Talley Snow 
 
The Board approved the purchase of the entertainment center as well as the new TV. We would like to thank the committee 
for donating their time regarding Board expenses. After much consideration, the Board has decided to decline their 
recommendation of a $300 cap in lieu of the mile reimbursement so we are going to keep things as are at this time. We are 
still going to research further and see if there is any way to eliminate costs as everything is always eligible to be reconsidered. 



Old Business 
 
1. Annual Meeting – Mark Schieber 
 
The annual meeting will be held at the Portuguese Hall this year and we have some really fun things planned for everyone 
who chooses to attend. Happy Hour will begin at 5pm with drinks and appetizers and dinner will be served at 6pm. We 
are going to have a live band coming in called Sound Investment. They will be playing tonight if you would like to check 
them out ahead of time. We will have a silent auction and door prizes set up as well. It is set up to be an interactive and 
much more entertaining event. Tickets are only $20 per person and that takes care of dinner and dessert and enters you in 
the raffle to receive a door prize. Any member can also invite their family and friends to join. The tickets are in the office 
so go see Aaron or any of the office staff and they would be more than happy to take care of you and get you tickets. The 
Board has decided they will be purchasing their own tickets to help eliminate some of the costs of the event. Also, we do 
have a minimum bar tab of $1000.00 we will need to meet in order for the park not to have to pay for the alcohol. The 
park will need to pay the difference between the tips and bar tab in order to make sure we meet the $1000.00 requirement. 
The ticket price will cover only the cost of the food and the park will cover the rest of the bills. As a reminder the meeting 
will begin at 10am instead of 9am at the Portuguese Hall since it will be a special meeting. 
 
New Business 
 
1.   Rules and Regulations – Charlie Weeks 
 
The Board will continue to review the Rules and Regulations to try and cut back even more. It will continue to be a work 
in progress, and we will do our best to see we continue to see less and less rules and make sure people have fun in the park 
again. We made our first set of cuts and now we can take a look at them again and see if there are any more rules we can 
cut back on even more. We definitely see where there is room for improvement and room to make them even lighter and 
shorter. We are still looking for input if anyone sees anything we can cut back on and we welcome all comments and 
feedback.  
 
Member’s Comments 
 
Lesli Bodine (Locker 005) – A couple years back, I asked if we could put a drive line at the end of the sites in the middle in 
the back so the trailers could go around the sites instead of cutting the corner when they come around. I know I had 
mentioned it and nothing ever came of it.  The trailers going into the 700 sites are fine but when they cut that corner, we 
always end up getting hit.  
 
Reply from Kim (Maintenance) – My understanding is the yellow line currently there was extended on the 252 site and that 
was supposed to be the drive lane. 
 
Reply from Mark Schieber – I would recommend we pass this onto management and maintenance to see what our options 
are. I would think there are some rules as far as painting that stuff and measurements that would need to be done. So we 
will have management come back and see what they recommend we do and I am sure we can accommodate that.  
 
Don Tischmacher (Locker 612) – The stairs leading up to the upper clubhouse are starting to get rust on them. Is there any 
way maintenance can clean and paint them when they have free time? 
 
Reply from Kim (Maintenance) – Luke and I did notice this morning and it is something that is on our to-do list to get done 
in the coming weeks.  
 
Joelyn Lutz (Locker 369) – I just noticed last night, is there any way we can get a light around the red curb outside of the 
pool area? 
 
Reply from Charlie Weeks – Do we have lights out there Kim, do you know? 
 



Reply from Kim (Maintenance) – We have one right outside the top of the stairs and also right on the corner.  
 
Reply from Mark Schieber – Yes maybe we can get some of those Tiki lights or another light to hang on the stairs. I will let 
Aaron take a look at it and come up with some options to make that happen. 
 
Jerry Bodine (Locker 290) – Last summer I was in the laundry room and there was no TV. Can we get one put in there? 
 
Reply from Aaron Cartwright – There will be a TV in there but how to pay for the laundry with your card will be running 
while the laundry facility is open. The equipment comes with a flash drive of instructions on how to download the app and 
how to use the app. 
 
Leonor Valencia (Locker 106) – I was unaware the facility hours had changed. Are we going to change them back to 10pm 
during the summertime? 
 
Reply from Mark Schieber – I have actually had a request from guests and Members asking if we could possibly open the 
facilities earlier in the day.  
 
Reply from Aaron Cartwright – I am going to defer to my staff in regard to the morning routine because they know what 
they need to do in order to open the facilities.  
 
Reply from Darin Batty – Correct me if I am wrong but the maintenance for the pool is done in the morning around 7:30am 
prior to opening it? 
 
Reply from Kim (Maintenance) – Yes, it is the second thing we do. We can’t put chlorine in the pool and then have people 
get right in. We have to make sure the chlorine has plenty of time to settle prior to anybody entering and using the pool.  
 
Reply from Charlie Weeks – So we need to keep the opening hours the same in order for maintenance to be able to get their 
jobs done in the morning and get everything ready and safe for opening. 
 
Bill Chaltraw (Locker 078) – I am not able to always make it to the meetings, but I would like to say I really appreciate the 
efforts the board makes and also everything that management and staff are doing to keep the park running. I just have a 
couple questions or maybe more like comments for future consideration. I know we have to watch out for stress and risk in 
our lives and I like to say if you don’t have any stress or risk in your life than you better check your pulse because something 
is wrong. With that being said, I needed to borrow a ladder and some tools from maintenance in order to fix some things on 
the inside of my trailer. I was told by maintenance there was a risk that I may fall and hurt myself and the park would be 
liable. Is there some way members have a form you sign or file that releases liability from the park so they are able to use 
these items while in the park? 
 
Reply from Darin Batty – I totally understand and agree with what you are saying about the ladder and the tools. 
Unfortunately, this state is making it near impossible for us to help any of you out. I hate to say it, but we just can’t do it 
because of the way this state has made it a nightmare. 
 
Reply from Aaron Cartwright – I had a member the other day who asked if they could use the pool. I had to tell them no 
because hypothetically if they fell or injured themselves and they were not a registered guest with the park then we take on 
all that liability because to them you are just an unknown person in the park who is unregistered. And unfortunately, there 
are differences legally when we assume that responsibility. 
 
Anna Brown (Locker 001) – One place where we may look at lighting as well now that the water machine is back where it 
used to be. If we could get one where the step down is over by where the trashcans are by the bathrooms.  
 
Reply from Charlie Weeks – We will have maintenance take a look at it and see what we can do to get a light in that area. 
If we need to make an adjustment or something, then we would be happy to do it.  



Monika Harris (Locker 350) – Going back to the electric bills, they continue to go up and up. Maybe we should look into 
getting solar in the park in order to alleviate some of the expense? Maybe we take out a loan to pay for it and then once we 
pay off the loan, we can see the bills going down in the long run? 
 
Reply from Charlie Weeks – You know that is a valid point. It is one we should probably entertain and do a little more 
research into so we can find out what the pros and cons would be with getting solar. It is something we can look at when 
we start the next year with a new board. I will make some notes and see if it is something we can look at and maybe analyze 
it a little bit.  
 
Reply from Darin Batty – One of the negative things about getting it is the fact that starting in April, California is imposing 
a NEM 3.0 base line so the solar industry starting in April is going to be ghost town. Instead of locking in a low price you 
are going to end up paying 75% of the going rate. California encouraged it and then went a screwed it up yet again 
unfortunately.  
 
Reply from Tom Barcellos – One of the other challenges with solar is this is one of the worst places in the world to have it 
because of the corrosion you are going to get from the beach air. Also, most of the year it is overcast in this area which 
makes it difficult for the solar panels to charge properly. I have a solar field in the valley that I have had for over 6 years 
and it is wonderful but anything you get right now is just not going to pay and have a good return investment on it. But that 
is also at the rates today. If the rates go up 50%, it is just a pain and is more trouble than it is worth at the end of the day. 
 
Reply from Mark Schieber – The other part is we don’t have enough roof space available. We would have to build structures 
and paneling for the entire park in order to do what we would need to do to make the electrical cost go down. We are just 
not in a solar friendly site.  
 
Reply from Charlie Weeks – The return on it is very questionable and not guaranteed either.   
 
Jodi Garges (Locker 602) – For those of us that use the clubhouse in the evening, when the sun comes down it comes down 
right where your eye level is when you are sitting at the tables and in the chairs. I was checking it out and I saw there is a 
space for a curtain rod, and I would be more than happy to make a curtain that would match the décor in here so we would 
be able to pull it across when the sun is coming down. The other option is possibly tinting the windows so it wasn’t so bright 
in here when that sun is coming down. But I don’t know if that would be more expensive and I would be more than happy 
to sew something nice that could go in here so we can pull it instead. It looks as though you have the materials up there for 
a little bar or something. Someone suggested about blinds or something, but my personal opinion is they get ruined easily.  
 
Reply from Charlie Weeks – I think it is a great suggestion and one that I have not heard of in previous meetings. I have 
made some notes and it is something we can definitely kick around in our executive session and see what we can come up 
with and talk with management and maintenance about. We can find out the what, where, how and when between all of us 
to see what we can make happen. 
 
Board Member’s Comments 
 
Charlie Weeks - As everyone has noticed Charles Nunes was unable to attend this meeting as his mother has fallen very ill, 
so I have always said it is more important for him to take care of his family than be here taking care of the park. Our thoughts 
and wishes are with him. With that being said, I am going to say this once really really loud: Get your votes in and please 
tell your friends to get their votes in. It is very important to get the votes in and make sure we reach our number. If we don’t 
get those numbers in the office is going to have to start calling people in order to get them to send the votes in; they won’t 
be telling you how to vote but they will be reminding you to send the votes in. There was a question about the postage but 
we are locked in on the postage and it will make it back to the office so just send it in.  
 
Reply from Tom Barcellos – Before you move on from the voting and the ballots I just want to discuss the process in case 
there is anyone who is unaware of how it works. When it comes back, the office marks down the locker numbers that have 
been returned. They do not open them or do anything with them. The ballots are counted the night before with a committee 



of Members, Board Members and Office staff. That is how they know whether your ballot has been returned and it is how 
they will know how to call you if it hasn’t been returned. So, the more we get back and checked off the easier it will be on 
the staff and it doesn’t make a difference how you decide to vote because no one is looking at your vote. The process is very 
legitimate so it doesn’t make a difference how you vote just that you vote.  
 
Reply from Charlie Weeks – That is absolutely correct. I was actually on the committee last year and was surprised at how 
legitimate it actually was. I have heard comments for years about how there were things that were done, and it is not true. 
 
Mark Schieber – We often talk about rumor mills and those things happening around here but just to make it clear anyone 
who wants to say “Mark said” and if I said it then I will tell you I said but if I didn’t say it then I will make it clear that I 
didn’t say it. It was brought to my attention a rumor is going around that I had suggested that we raise the rent to $1000.00 
a month around here. I just want to make it clear not only have I ever suggested that but this board has never suggested that 
either. It takes a member of 9 people to make any financial decisions and never has this board once discussed the term of 
$1000.00; we have made comments on what other parks charge because we look at what other parks charge and what the 
going rate is around us so we can make an informative decision.  
 
Talley Snow – I just wanted to thank Aaron and the staff again for their hard work on the annual mailers. They look really 
fantastic and it was hard work for them to complete them and get them sent out in a timely manner.  
 
Reply from Charlie Weeks – They did a really great job on it and were very efficient.  
 
Joyce Aldrich – Please remember to vote and get the ballots back into the office! Even if you don’t vote, please just get 
those ballots back in! 
 
All Motions 
 
Talley Snow made a motion to approve the minutes of the January 14, 2023 meeting, seconded by John Watkins. 
 
Roll Call: Charlie Weeks, Talley Snow, John Watkins, Darin Batty (Abstained), Tom Barcellos, Joyce Aldrich 
(Zoom), Mark Schieber and Denise Gagliardi. 
 
John Watkins made a motion to accept the January 2023 financials and pay the bills and payroll, seconded by 
Charlie Weeks. 
 
Roll Call: Charlie Weeks, Talley Snow, John Watkins, Darin Batty, Tom Barcellos, Joyce Aldrich (Zoom), Mark 
Schieber and Denise Gagliardi. 
 
Mark Schieber made a motion to adjourn to executive session, seconded by Talley Snow. 
 
Roll Call: Charlie Weeks, Talley Snow, John Watkins, Darin Batty, Tom Barcellos, Joyce Aldrich (Zoom), Mark 
Schieber and Denise Gagliardi. 
 

Meeting adjourned at 10:01am.   

Respectfully Submitted, 

Talley Snow 
Board of Directors – Secretary 

Cc 

Jennifer Del Monte 
Senior Reservation Agent 



Guest Survey Comments from January 2023 
 

• On Monday morning around 8:30ish I was using the laundry room and a homeless lady came out of the restroom. 
I stayed around until my laundry was done. Another Holiday RV member went to report the issue to the office. 

• I would like to see a rules change to allow cooking with wood in a barbeque. 
• Be nice to have 2nd dog run up-front closer than way in back. 
• The dog area odor was much better this visit. The attention you’ve put into it is much appreciated. 
• The pool should remain open until 10 like it used to be. 
• AWESOMENESS 
• Happy New Year! I was very impressed by the cleanliness of the park facilities despite all the rain leading up to 

the New Year weekend. Staff is always helpful and provide great customer service. 
• Luke was incredibly helpful. 
• Wonderful experience 
• This is a parking lot, no grass. 


